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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed February 6, 2013.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he

sustained a compensable injury.  The claimant proved he was
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entitled to temporary total disability benefits and

reasonably necessary medical treatment.  

I.  HISTORY

Terry Dwayne Umfress. age 36, testified that he was

employed with American Railcar Industries for three

different periods beginning in approximately 2007.  The

parties stipulated that the employment relationship existed

at all relevant times, including August 18, 2011.  The

claimant testified that he was working for the respondents

as a welder.  The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Tell us what happened with regard to his
injury on August 18, 2011.

A.  I was welding.  I caught backsplash from a
previous position.  I did not put a good tack in. 
It burnt through my sleeve, burnt through my
shirt, and through my T-shirt into my arm.  

Q.  Which arm?

A.  Left....It started stinging and hurting really
bad....I pulled the sleeve down, come off the
train car, went downstairs and reported it to my
line leader.  

Q.  All right.  And who was your supervisor or
line leader at that point?

A.  Tony Stallings....
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The claimant testified that he continued his work shift

on August 18, 2011, and that he returned to work on August

19-20, 2011.  

Tony Stallings, the claimant’s lead person on August

18, 2011, testified for the respondents:

Q.  Did Mr. Umfress report any kind of injury or
any kind of problems to you on August the 18th?

A.  No, he didn’t.

Q.  Did he report any work-related injuries or any
physical problems to you on the 19th or the 20th?

A.  No.  

Q.  As far as ever reporting anything directly to
you, has he ever reported anything directly to
you?

A.  No.  

According to the record, the claimant sought treatment

at Piggott Community Hospital on August 21, 2011:

This is a 34 year old male who presented to the ER
today for complaints of a burn to his left elbow
that he sustained three days ago while he was
welding.  The patient states that a piece of the
welding came off and landed on his elbow and
burnt through his jacket.  Since that time he has
developed a quarter-size ulceration to his left
elbow with cellulitis wrapping around the arm.  He
is unable to move his left arm....

Mild edema noted to the left upper extremity with
no pitting edema noted.  No clubbing or cyanosis
to this extremity.  There is a 1 cm x 1.5 cm
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ulcerated circular lesion noted to the left elbow
with redness around the medial aspect of the upper
arm that radiates to the left axillary.  

Dr. Dennis Blake assessed “Cutaneous second degree burn

to the left arm and cellulitis to left arm.  PLAN: The

patient will be admitted to the hospital.”    

A CT of the claimant’s left elbow was taken on August

23, 2011:

Axial images with sagittal and coronal
reformations demonstrate soft tissue wounds along
the posterior aspect of the elbow with mild
associated edema.  Osseous structures intact.  No
increased intra-articular fluid.  No foreign body.
IMPRESSION: SOFT TISSUE INJURY POSTERIORLY. 
OSSEOUS STRUCTURES NORMAL.

Dr. Blake reported on August 31, 2011:

This is a 34 y/o WM who presented to the ER with
complaint of burn to his left elbow that he
sustained three days prior while welding.  The
patient had complaints of severe pain and was
unable to move any of his digits because of
swelling....There was edema in the LUE, a 1 x 1.5
cm ulcerated circular lesion of the left elbow
with redness around the medial aspect of the upper
arm radiating to left axilla....

COURSE IN HOSPITAL: The patient was admitted to
the hospital with cellulitis of his left arm and
third degree burn of his elbow.  He was septic. 
Wound care was initiated....His clinical condition
appeared to be improving however his pain
complaint did not diminish.  I consulted Dr. Hall,
who had debrided the wound.  The following day the
patient still rated his pain very high at 10/10. 
Obtained a CT scan that showed no evidence of bone
or joint involvement, there was some skin
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thickening and moderate sub q edema.  His white
count was 11.8 on 8/24/11....We attempted to get
orthopedic consults, however, this was
unsuccessful in attempting to transfer to
Jonesboro.  I did make arrangements for transfer
to UAMS however, there was a waiting list for beds
and the patient was not able to be transferred.  

We waited on a bed for several days.  By the 26th

the patient was feeling a little better....He
continued to improve, but still continued to
complain of pain.  He was feeling better on the
29th, he complained of shooting pains.  His arm
had no noticeable edema or erythema.  There was
still some tenderness to the elbow.  By 8/30/11,
the patient was stating that he did not feel well
but was very nonspecific about his complaint other
than pain.  He stated Vicodin did not touch his
pain; however his arm appeared to be healing very
well.  He was feeling fairly well on 8/31/11.  The
wound was still open, but dry, there was no
further exudate and no erythema or edema.  The
patient was ready at that point for discharge,
being almost completely healed.  

DISPOSITION: The patient was discharged home in
stable condition.  He was to have diet and
activity as tolerated.  His medications included
Doxycycline 100 mg bid.  He was given Hydrocodone
for pain.  He was to follow up with his regular
physician as needed.

  
The Final Diagnosis was “Systemic Infection; Cellulitis

of Left Arm; Deep Third Degree Burn To Left Elbow; Sepsis;

Accident Caused By Welding; Acute Pain Due to Trauma;

Methicillin Resistant Staphylococcus Aureus Infection.”
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The claimant sought emergency treatment at St. Joseph

Hospital, Tawas City, Michigan, on September 23, 2011.  Dr.

John Blocksom reported on September 23, 2011:

This 35-year-old gentleman back about 5 weeks ago
on 08/18 sustained a welding injury when he was
working down in Arkansas, apparently some hot slag
on his elbow under the olecranon area, and he
developed a considerable amount of pain after that
and eventually presented to the emergency room, I
believe, sometime later and was admitted to the
hospital for some 12 days after that.  He did show
me some pictures on his cell phone of the elbow
and this demonstrated a large crater-type of
defect over the olecranon which was red, the arm
was marked out with a pen so presumably there was
some secondary infection....His hand is
considerably swollen and this is his left hand. 
The injury over the olecranon, which was the
original injury, is all but a small little eschar
and not red or irritated or inflamed at all.  The
forearm musculature, both in the extensor and
flexor side, is nice and supple; but there is
considerable swelling from the wrist into the
hand, and he has poor motion to the fingers,
numbness over the little and ring fingers, not so
much over the median nerve innervated fingers and
holds the arm dependent, not wanting to flex the
elbow, wrist or fingers at all.  He has been
given Dilaudid and morphine for pain....X-rays
show a small soft tissue defect over the olecranon
area on the AP film, but no subcutaneous gas or
fascial plane defects.  

This is a very unusual presentation and it seems
to me like either a post-compartment problem or a
causalgia presumably from perhaps injury to the
ulnar nerve.  This is not an acute compartment
syndrome despite the amount of swelling that he
has in his hand....I have contacted Hurley
hospital.  Dr. Josh Neblett, I discussed the case
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with him and said that they would be happy to
accept this patient on an evaluation basis....

The claimant was treated at Hurley Medical Center on

September 23, 2011, at which time a physical examination

showed “erythema, tenderness, swelling L elbow & forearm.”   

An x-ray of the claimant’s left elbow was taken on

September 24, 2011:

Three or more views of the extremity have been
obtained.  Bony mineralization is normal.  No
focal bone lesions are noted.  No fracture or
dislocation is seen.  Soft tissues are
unremarkable.  
CONCLUSION: Normal Study.  

An MRI of the claimant’s left elbow was performed on

September 24, 2011, with the following conclusion:

Limited study due to marked motion artifacts.  
No evidence of acute bone fracture, contusion or
dislocation.  Tiny amount of joint effusion.
Intact ligaments and tendons.  Significant soft
tissue swelling and edema around elbow, likely
suggesting cellulitis.  Recommend clinical
correlation.

  
An x-ray of the claimant’s left forearm was done on

September 25, 2011, with the conclusion, “Soft tissue injury

to the proximal left forearm on the dorsal aspect.”  

A Left Upper Extremity Venous Duplex Ultrasound was

performed on September 25, 2011:

The deep veins of the left upper extremity are all
patent without acute thrombosis.  There is normal
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compressibility and augmentation of all the veins. 
A normal triphasic doppler wave form is noted in
the left bronchial artery.
CONCLUSION: Negative for acute deep venous
thrombosis.

Dr. Matthew Hettle provided a consultation on September

28, 2011:

The patient is a 35 year old who, approximately 1
month ago, apparently had some type of injury to
the left elbow.  There may have been penetrating
trauma with a foreign body.  Reports are that the
foreign body was removed.  The patient continued,
however, to complain of pain at the left elbow. 
The patient is in his hospital room today.  He is
very difficult to arouse.  He will not stay awake,
and he will not attend to the physical exam....

IMPRESSION
The patient complained of left arm pain after
injury approximately 1 month ago.  The patient
does have a mild leukocytosis at the time of
admission plus an elevated SED rate.  Soft tissue
swelling was noted on the MRI without underlying
evidence of bony abnormality or osteomyelitis.  He
is currently being treated for cellulitis. 
Complex regional pain syndrome or focal neuropathy
such as ulnar neuropathy of the elbow are in the
differential diagnosis.

  
A bone scan of the claimant’s left arm was taken on

September 30, 2011, with the conclusion, “There is no

evidence to suggest acute osteomyelitis.” 

The claimant was discharged from Hurley Medical Center

on September 30, 2011.  The discharge diagnosis was “1. 

Left arm pain, etiology is not established, most probably
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due to complex regional pain syndrome or reflex sympathetic

dystrophy.  2.  Left ulnar neuropathy/neuropraxia....Patient

was discharged in stable condition....To follow up with his

primary care physician, Dr. Barden, next week, and to follow

up with Dr. Hettle.  EMG study was negative.”   

Dr. Hettle performed electrodiagnostic testing on

October 7, 2011 and reported the following conclusions: “The

NCS is normal.  I do not [see] evidence of distal median or

ulnar neuropathy.  I could not perform the ulnar conduction

test around the elbow because the patient wouldn’t bend the

elbow, but I don’t think this really changes the results. 

The needle EMG shows no evidence [of] neuritis.  There was

no active recruitment in the arm but this likely reflects

patient effort and does not correlate with any other

findings (the patient would not activate the deltoid however

I had him sit up with the needle in the deltoid and it

recruited normally).”      

Dr. Steven M. Dowdy examined the claimant on November

4, 2011 and noted, “Will not use the left elbow or hand.  He

will not use with passive movement.  The left medial hand is

cool to the touch.  Good radial pulse.”  Dr. Dowdy’s
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assessment included “Neuralgia, Neuritis and Radiculitis,

Unspecified.”  

Dr. Dowdy’s assessment on November 21, 2011 was

“Complex regional pain syndrome of left upper extremity.”  

Surveillance of the claimant was taken on September 9,

2012.  The claimant was observed for several seconds as he

briskly walked, swinging both arms.  The claimant freely

used his left arm to knock on a door and enter a house.  

Dr. Christian S. Fahey performed an Independent Medical

Examination on September 28, 2012:

He expresses a history he is a 36 year old left
hand dominant male.  He is a welder for ARI.  He
has worked there for three years off and on, but
less than one month prior to this episode.  He
states he was injured on the job 8/18/11.  That he
was “welding slag” when he was burned on his left
elbow....He was admitted for eleven days in the
hospital.  He had one operation.  He was
terminated from his job....He states he has been
having elbow pain....

LEFT UPPER EXTREMITY: He has a scar on the lateral
aspect of his left elbow, 1 cm wide, 8 mm long. 
It is well healed.  There are no signs of
infection.  He is very hypersensitive.  There is
no atrophy.  There is no RSD.  There is no
deformity nor instabilities present, with the
exception of a classic “waiter’s tip” position. 
This position happens after brachial plexus
injury, and is accompanied by atrophy of the
proximal arm and shoulder muscles in affected
children, but not in Mr. Umfress.  Circumference
measured as follows, right/left: upper arm 7 cm
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proximal, elbow 29/25.5.  Foream 7 cm distal to
the elbow 27/24.2.  When I asked him to
demonstrate ROM of the elbow, he claimed that it
was paralyzed.  He acknowledged, however, that the
rest of the arm is not paralyzed....

He sustained an on the job injury to the left
elbow.  His exam does not correlate with that
injury.  The main question asked of me was “If
MRSA was likely a result of the burn treatment and
if he has reached MMI.  If he has reached MMI
has he suffered any permanent impairment?”  

He did have MRSA; he did sustain a burn.  In the
abscess of data showing the culture is from
another part of his body, or of similar data
showing he had an infection of this arm prior to
the burn injury, I would agree that this infection
likely was caused by the claimed OJI.  But, the
injury appears to be a relatively minor burn by
objective findings.  He is clearly not using the
arm, however, and he complains of severe agonizing
pain.  I cannot confirm it in any fashion other
than his atrophy.  I did not think his injury as
described should cause severity of symptoms nor of
findings.  

So, is he at MMI?  Yes....

Dr. Fahey’s assessment was “Burn of elbow with

subsequent hypersensitivity, pain and inability to move the

arm out of proportion to norms for this injury.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on November 14, 2012. 

The claimant contended that he “sustained a compensable

injury as the result of a specific incident on August 18,

2011, when he sustained a burn to his left upper extremity

which resulted in the development of an infection which
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caused the need for extensive medical treatment and has

limited his ability to work.  The claimant contends that the

respondents should be held responsible for all outstanding

medical expenses, together with continued reasonably

necessary medical treatment; that he is entitled to

temporary total disability beginning August 19, 2011, and

continuing through the present, maintaining that his healing

period has not ended; and that a controverted attorney’s fee

should attach to any benefits awarded.  The claimant

reserved permanent disability.”  

The respondents contended that “the claimant did not

sustain a compensable injury arising out of and during the

course of his employment on August 18, 2011, and controvert

the claim in its entirety.  The respondents contend that

there were no objective medical findings of injury related

to the claimant’s employment with the respondent-employer. 

The respondents further assert that the claimant did not

timely report a work-related injury and that it would not be

responsible for any benefits prior to the actual reporting. 

Alternatively, in the event that the claimant can prove a

compensable injury, the respondents request a set-off for

all benefits paid by the claimant’s group health carrier,
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short-term disability benefits, long-term disability

benefits, and all unemployment benefits received by the

claimant.”  

The parties agreed that “the primary issue to be

presented for determination concerns compensability.  If

overcome, the claimant’s entitlement to associated benefits

must be addressed.” 

Surveillance of the claimant was performed on November

20, 2012.  The claimant was observed for over an hour as he

basically lingered on the premises of what appeared to be

gasoline station or automotive repair shop.  The claimant

stood and watched traffic pass and demonstrated no

impairment involving his left arm.  The claimant was able to

close a car door with his left hand, smoke cigarettes, and

hold a large soft drink cup.      

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on November 30, 2012:

Mr. Terry Umfress is referred to Functional
Testing Centers, Inc. for the purpose of
undergoing a comprehensive upper extremity
functional capacity evaluation to determine his
current functional status.  Mr. Umfress is
referred with complaints of on-going pain and lack
of function in his left arm which he attributed to
injuries he sustained in a work related
accident....
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The results of this evaluation indicate that an
unreliable effort was put forth, with
6 of 54 consistency measures within expected
limits....

Mr. Umfress completed functional testing on this
date with unreliable results.  

Overall, Mr. Umfress demonstrated the ability to
perform work in at least the SEDENTARY
classification of work as defined by the US Dept.
of Labor’s guidelines over the course of a normal
workday with limitations as noted above.

Dr. Fahey reported on December 3, 2012:

FCE has been completed and reviewed.  Functional
Testing Centers/Rick Byrd 11/30/2012.  Particular
note is given to “unreliable effort.”  Maximal
function was 5 occasional pounds, which is not
consistent with the injury and mechanism.  No
ROM elbow no wrist was demonstrated.

Therefore I would summarize to say that he likely
sustained a real but somewhat mild injury, and is
currently exaggerating or subconsciously
magnifying his current symptoms and physical
findings.  Alternatively, he could have a
psychiatric disorder such as hysterical
somatization or malingering.  Regardless, he has
reached MMI; in fact I would anticipate MMI from
the described injury within 8 weeks of the
incident, with no limitations or restrictions. 
Rating under AR law requires an assessment of
PROM, which I was unable to perform despite
multiple attempts.  I would therefore state that
PPI is not ratable, and assign no permanent
restrictions.

  
A hearing was held on December 14, 2012.  At that time,

the respondents contended that if the claimant did sustain a

compensable injury, then the claimant “sustained a
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relatively minor burn that had basically healed by the time

he was discharged from Piggott Hospital in August 2011, and

that the additional treatment he received after that time

was not reasonably necessary.”  The respondents contended

that the claimant should be limited to a short period of

temporary total disability benefits and that the claimant

reached maximum medical improvement after eight weeks as

concluded by Dr. Fahey.  The claimant contended that he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits beginning

August 21, 2011. 

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

February 6, 2013.  The administrative law judge found that

the claimant failed to prove he sustained a compensable

injury.    

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002) provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]
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A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the credible evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury arising out of and during the course of

his employment with American Railcar Industries on August

18, 2011.”  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved he sustained a compensable injury.

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed on August 18, 2011, on which date the claimant was
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employed as a welder for the respondents.  The claimant

testified that he “caught backsplash” while welding and was

burned on his arm.  The claimant testified that he informed

his lead person, Tony Stallings, that an accident had

occurred.  Mr. Stallings expressly denied that the claimant

reported an accidental injury to him.  The determination of

witnesses’ credibility and the weight to be given their

testimony are matters exclusively within the province of the

Commission.  Cooper v. Hiland Dairy, 69 Ark. App. 200, 11

S.W.3d 5 (2000).  However, the Commission may not

arbitrarily disregard the testimony of any witness.  Crow v.

Weyerhaeuser Co., 46 Ark. App. 295, 880 S.W.2d 320 (1994). 

An administrative law judge’s findings with regard to

credibility are not binding on the Full Commission.  Roberts

v. Leo Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649 S.W.2d 402

(1983).  It is within the Commission’s province to reconcile

conflicting evidence and to determine the true facts. 

Arkansas Dep’t of Health v. Williams, 43 Ark. App. 169, 863

S.W.2d 583 (1993).  

In the present matter, the medical evidence of record

corroborates the claimant’s testimony that he sustained an

accidental injury on August 18, 2011.  The hospital
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treatment record on August 21, 2011 confirmed that the

claimant sustained a burn to his left elbow while welding

three days earlier.  Mild edema was noted in the claimant’s

left arm, as well as a “1 cm x 1.5 cm ulcerated circular

lesion noted to the left elbow.”  A CT of the claimant’s

left elbow on August 23, 2011 showed “soft tissue wounds

along the posterior aspect of the elbow with mild associated

edema.”  Dr. Blake reported on August 31, 2011 that the

claimant had sustained a burn injury to his left upper

extremity.  The diagnosis at that time included “Deep Third

Degree Burn to Left Elbow.”  Dr. Blocksom reported in

September 2011 that the claimant sustained a welding injury

to his left arm on August 18, 2011.  Dr. Hettle also

reported that the claimant had sustained an injury to his

left arm.  The independent evaluator, Dr. Fahey, also

confirmed in September 2012 that the claimant sustained a

work-related welding injury on August 18, 2011. 

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  The claimant proved that he sustained

an accidental injury causing physical harm to his left upper

extremity.  The injury arose out of and in the course of
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employment, required medical services, and resulted in

disability.  The injury was caused by a specific incident

and was identifiable by time and place of occurrence on

August 18, 2011.  The claimant established a compensable

injury by medical evidence supported by objective findings. 

These objective findings include the edema and lesion noted

on the claimant’s left upper extremity on August 21, 2011;

the soft tissue injury shown on the August 23, 2011 MRI; the

swelling and soft tissue defect noted by Dr. Blocksom on

September 23, 2011; the erythema and swelling reported at

Hurley Medical Center on September 23, 2011; the soft tissue

swelling noted on the September 24, 2011 MRI of the

claimant’s left elbow; and the soft tissue injury reported

on the September 25, 2011 x-ray of the claimant’s forearm.  

B.  Temporary Disability

An employee who has suffered a scheduled injury, like

the claimant, is to receive temporary total or temporary

partial disability benefits during his healing period or

until he returns to work.  See Wheeler Constr. Co. v.

Armstrong, 73 Ark. App. 146, 41 S.W.3d 822 (2001).  The

healing period is that period for healing of the injury

which continues until the employee is as far restored as the
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permanent character of the injury will permit.  Nix v.

Wilson World Hotel, 46 Ark. App. 303, 879 S.W.2d 457 (1994). 

If the underlying condition causing the disability has

become more stable and if nothing further in the way of

treatment will improve that condition, the healing period

has ended.  Id.  Whether an employee’s healing period has

ended is a question of fact for the Commission.  Ketcher

Roofing Co. v. Johnson, 50 Ark. App. 63, 901 S.W.2d 25

(1996). 

In the present matter, the claimant sustained a

compensable scheduled injury on August 18, 2011.  The

claimant contends that he is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits beginning August 21, 2011.  The claimant

was assessed with a second degree cutaneous burn to his left

arm on August 21, 2011, and the record indicates that the

claimant did not return to work beginning August 21, 2011. 

Dr. Blake opined on August 31, 2011 that the claimant was

“almost completely healed.”  By October 7, 2011, Dr. Hettle

reported that electrodiagnostic testing of the claimant’s

left arm was normal.  Surveillance on September 9, 2012

indicated that the claimant was able to use his left arm. 

Dr. Fahey opined on September 28, 2012 that the claimant had
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reached maximum medical improvement.  Surveillance on

November 20, 2012 indicated that the claimant’s left arm was

fully functional with no physical impairment.  The claimant

gave an unreliable effort during a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on November 30, 2012.  It was concluded as a

result of the Functional Capacity Evaluation that the

claimant was physically able to perform at least sedentary

work.  

Dr. Fahey opined on December 3, 2012 that the claimant

had reached maximum medical improvement “within 8 weeks” of

the accidental injury, “with no limitations or

restrictions.”  Dr. Fahey’s opinion was consistent with Dr.

Hettle’s conclusion on October 7, 2011 that

electrodiagnostic testing was normal.  The Full Commission

finds that the claimant reached maximum medical improvement

and the end of his healing period no later than October 18,

2011, eight weeks following the compensable scheduled

injury.  The claimant proved that he was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits from August 21, 2011

through October 18, 2011.  The claimant did not prove that

he was entitled to temporary total or temporary partial

disability benefits at any time after October 18, 2011.  



UMFRESS - G107436 22

C.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission.  Wright

Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750

(1984).  

In the present matter, the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his left upper extremity on August 18,

2011.  The Full Commission finds that the medical treatment

of record, including hospitalizations and diagnostic

testing, was reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable injury.  On November 19, 2012, Dr. Prem Varma

scheduled an appointment for the claimant to be seen at

Advanced Pain Centers in Kennett, Missouri.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved he was entitled to

at least one evaluation at Advanced Pain Centers.  The Full
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Commission recognizes that we have found the claimant

reached the end of his healing period no later than October

18, 2011.  Nevertheless, it is well-settled that a claimant

may be entitled to ongoing medical treatment after the

healing period has ended, if the medical treatment is geared

toward management of the claimant’s injury.  Patchell v.

Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230, 184 S.W.3d 31

(2004).  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  The claimant proved that he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits from August

21, 2011 through October 18, 2011.  The claimant proved that

the medical treatment of record was reasonably necessary in

connection with his compensable injury.  The claimant proved

that a medical evaluation at Advanced Pain Centers is

reasonably necessary.  The respondents are entitled to an

appropriate offset in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

411(Supp. 2009).  The claimant’s attorney is entitled to

fees for legal services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing on appeal to the Full
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Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I respectfully dissent from the majority finding

that the claimant has proven the compensability of his

injury by a preponderance of the evidence. I write

specifically to address, however, the claimant’s medical

award. 

          While I acknowledge that the claimant experienced

complications following his alleged compensable injury, to

include a staph infection, which worsened an otherwise

relatively inconsequential burn, the record reveals that the

claimant’s burn was, according to Dr. Blake, “almost

completely healed” as of August 31, 2011.  In addition,

electrodiagnostic testing performed on the claimant’s left
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arm in October of 2011, was reportedly normal.  Further, on

September 28, 2012, Dr. Fahey opined that the claimant had

reached maximum medical improvement eight weeks after his

injury.  According to the majority, these medical findings,

to include the results of the claimant’s functional capacity

evaluation, combined with video surveillance from September

and November of 2012, showing that the claimant’s left arm

was “fully functional with no physical impairment,” proved

that the claimant reached the end of his healing period no

later than October 18, 2011.  

          Further, medical records after October 18, 2011,

fail to reflect any objective and measurable findings with

regard to the claimant’s reported symptoms that would

connect those symptoms to his alleged injury.  For example,

in the claimant’s September 30, 2011, discharge report from

Hurley Medical Center, Dr. Amani Hassan stated, “Left arm

pain. Etiology is not established.”  Although Dr. Hassan

stated further that the claimant’s symptoms were “most

probably” due to Complex Regional Pain Syndrome or Reflex

Sympathetic Dystrophy, a report from Dr. Christian Fahey,

who conducted an independent medical evaluation on September

28, 2012, states:
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Left Upper Extremity: He has a scar on
the lateral aspect of his left elbow, 1
cm wide, 8 mm long. It is well healed.
There are no signs of infection. He is
very hypersensitive. There is no
atrophy. There is no RSD. (emphasis
added) There is no deformity nor
instabilities present, with the
exception of a classic “waiter’s tip”
position. This position happens after
brachial plexus injury, and is
accompanied by atrophy of the proximal
arm and shoulder muscles in affected
children, but not in Mr. Umfress. 

 
          Upon establishing the claimant’s circumference

measurements, Dr. Fahey stated further:

When I asked him to demonstrate range of
motion of the elbow, he claimed that it
was paralyzed. He acknowledged, however,
that the rest of his arm is not
paralyzed.

          In acknowledging that the claimant did sustain a

burn and that he had a subsequent bout with MRSA, Dr. Fahey

expressed doubt that an injury such as the type claimed by

the claimant would cause the severity of symptoms that he

described.  Moreover, Dr. Fahey affirmed that the claimant

had reached maximum medical improvement without having

sustained any permanent physical impairment.  In this

regard, Dr. Fahey stated:

I really thought about this a long time
and tried to see if I could merit a
[permanent physical impairment] for
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ulnar nerve or median nerve injury. 
However, the waiter’s tip hand is
classic for brachial plexus injury which
he clearly did not have. Therefore it is
unfortunately in my opinion, that I
provide the opinion that Mr. Umfress is
being less than accurate in his
presentation. I know he does not use his
arm much because it is significantly
atrophied, but again, I see no objective
reason for it. 

          Dr. Fahey updated his report on December 3, 2012,

following the claimant’s functional capacity evaluation.  Of

particular note, Dr. Fahey stated that the claimant’s

lifting capabilities were inconsistent with his injury. 

Thereafter, Dr. Fahey provided the following summary:

Therefore, I would summarize to say that
he likely sustained a real but somewhat
mild injury, and is currently
exaggerating or subconsciously
magnifying his current symptoms and
physical findings. Alternatively, he
could have a psychiatric disorder such
as hysterical somatization or
malingering.

          Finally, Dr. Fahey reiterated that the claimant

had reached maximum medical improvement no later than eight

weeks following his injury, and that he had sustained no

degree of permanent physical impairment. 

          Notwithstanding the above, the majority has found

that the claimant is entitled to medical benefits, to
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include a one-time visit with a pain specialist in Missouri. 

I find, however, that the claimant has failed to prove that

he is entitled to these benefits in that the medical

treatment he received after October 18, 2011, was neither

reasonable nor necessary for the treatment of his

compensable burn.

          Upon reviewing the record de novo, I agree with

the Administrative Law Judge that the record is replete with

inconsistencies and contradictions.  Therefore, I find that

the claimant is not a trustworthy or credible witness.  This

conclusion is clearly substantiated by the video

surveillance showing the claimant moving his left arm in a

normal, unhindered fashion, even though he currently

contends that he cannot use his left arm at all.  This is

further established by the contradictions in the claimant’s

testimony as compared to the testimony of witnesses for the

respondent employer, all of whom I find credible.  Moreover,

the results of the claimant’s functional capacity evaluation

reflect that he gave an inconsistent and unreliable effort,

thus supporting the claimant’s lack of credibility.

          Questions concerning the credibility of witnesses

and the weight to be given to their testimony are within the
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exclusive province of the Commission.  Powers v. City of

Fayetteville, 97 Ark. App 251, 248 S.W.3d 516 (2007). 

Moreover, it is well established that employers must

promptly provide medical services which are reasonably

necessary for treatment of compensable injuries.  Ark. Code

Ann. § 11-9-508(a)(Supp. 2009). However, injured employees

have the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that the medical treatment is reasonably necessary

for the treatment of the compensable injury. Owens Plating

Co.v. Graham, 102 Ark. App. 299, 284 S.W.3d 537 (2008). 

What constitutes reasonable and necessary treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission. Id.; Anaya v.

Newberry’s 3N Mill, 102 Ark. App. 119, 282 S.W.3d 269

(2008).  When assessing whether medical treatment is

reasonably necessary for the treatment of a compensable

injury, we must analyze both the proposed procedure and the

condition it is sought to remedy. Deborah Jones v. Seba,

Inc., Full Workers’ Compensation Commission Opinion filed

December 13, 1989 (Claim No. D512553). Also, the respondent

is only responsible for medical services which are causally

related to the compensable injury.  Treatments to reduce or

alleviate symptoms resulting from a compensable injury, to
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maintain the level of healing achieved, or to prevent

further deterioration of the damage produced by the

compensable injury are considered reasonable medical

services.  Foster v. Kann Enterprises, 2009 Ark. App. 746,

350 S.W.2d 796(2009). Liability for additional medical

treatment may extend beyond the treatment healing period as

long as the treatment is geared toward management of the

compensable injury.  Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86

Ark. App. 230, 184 S.W.3d 31 (2004).  

          The claimant allegedly burned his elbow while

welding on August 18, 2011.  Three days later he presented

to the emergency room, where he was found to have an

infection and he was admitted into the hospital.  During the

course of his treatment while in the hospital, the claimant

developed a staph infection.  On August 31, 2011, the

claimant was discharged from the hospital.  In his discharge

summary, Dr. Blake stated that while the claimant’s clinical

condition appeared to be improving, his reported pain did

not; this in spite of objective diagnostic testing that

showed no evidence of bone or joint involvement. 

Approximately five weeks later, the claimant sought

emergency medical treatment at a Michigan hospital.  Due to
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the unusual presentation of the claimant’s symptoms, he was

referred to Hurley Medical Center where subsequent objective

diagnostic studies to include x-rays, an MRI, EMG, and

ultrasound of the claimant’s left elbow showed normal

results.  A subsequent bone scan of the claimant’s left arm

showed no evidence to suggest acute osteomyelitis. 

Therefore, the claimant was released from Hurley Medical

Center on September 30, 3011, without an etiology for the

claimant’s reported left arm pain having been established.  

          An NCS study performed by Dr. Hettle on October 7,

2011, showed no nerve abnormalities in the claimant’s left

arm, and Dr. Hettle could find no pathology to explain the

claimant’s reported symptoms.  When the claimant was

examined by Dr. Dowdy on November 4, 2011, he assessed the

claimant with complex regional pain syndrome of the left

upper extremity.  Approximately one year later, the claimant

was caught on video surveillance using his left arm normally

for over an hour.  Thereafter, Dr. Fahey rendered his

opinion as discussed above.  A functional capacity

evaluation one month later showed that the claimant gave an

unreliable effort.  Thereafter, Dr. Fahey opined that the

claimant had reached maximum medical improvement eight weeks
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after his injury, that he was engaged in symptom

magnification, and that he had sustained no permanent

physical impairment.  

          The majority has accepted Dr. Fahey’s opinion with

regard to the claimant’s maximum medical improvement date

inasmuch as it is consistent with Dr. Hettle’s October 7,

2011 assessment.  Therefore, the majority has correctly

found that the claimant reached maximum medical improvement

for his compensable burn no later than October 18, 2011. 

While denying the claimant temporary total disability

benefits after October 18, 2011, the majority has,

nonetheless, awarded the claimant medical benefits extending

well after that date, to include an evaluation for pain

management.  I find that other than his own self-serving

testimony, the claimant has presented no objective medical

evidence to show that he still requires medical treatment

for his compensable burn.  I further find that the record

clearly demonstrates that the claimant is not a reliable

witness.  Therefore, his alleged, continuing symptoms are

not trustworthy. Because I find that the claimant has failed

to prove by objective medical evidence that he required

additional medical treatment after he reached maximum
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medical improvement on October 18, 2011, I further find that

the claimant has failed to prove that any medical treatment

following October 18, 2011, is reasonably necessary for the

treatment of his compensable injury.  On the contrary, the

record shows that, as of that date, the claimant’s condition

had become stable and that nothing in terms of medical

treatment would help improve, alleviate, or maintain the

claimant’s level of healing for a cutaneous burn that had

healed and left no physical impairment.  Therefore, I

dissent from the majority finding that the claimant is

entitled to medical treatment for his compensable injury

after October 18, 2011, in that he has failed to show that

his current complaints are causally related to or the result

of his compensable injury. 

                             _______________________________
                             KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner


